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Journal of the House
THIRD DAY

HALL OF THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
TOPEKA, KS, Wednesday, January 10, 2024, 11:00 a.m.

The House met pursuant to adjournment with Speaker Hawkins in the chair.

The roll was called with 107 members present.
Rep. Alcala was excused on verified illness.
Reps. Moser and Rahjes were excused on legislative business.
Reps.  Awerkamp,  Carlin,  Carmichael,  Donohoe,  Jacobs,  Maughan,  Ohaebosim, 

Poetter Parshall, L. Ruiz, Sanders, Schreiber,  Tarwater, Turk, Winn and Woodard were 
excused on excused absence by the Speaker.

Present  later:  Reps.  Awerkamp,  Carlin,  Carmichael,  Maughan,  Moser,  Sanders, 
Tarwater, Woodard.

Prayer by Chaplain Holmes:    
Dear Father,

 We thank You for Your daily care and concern for each one gathered here 
today. It is through Your goodness that You have individually bestowed 
strength, health and a good mind, for which we are eternally grateful.

 Once again, we find ourselves asking for Your influence and guiding hand 
upon all the business set before us today. Remind us, if you will, that we can 
accomplish little of lasting value without the wisdom which flows from You.
  We want to thank You for the opportunity to serve the people of Kansas who 
have place us in such a place of authority and decision making. Allow us to 
think and act as they would desire. Might we comport ourselves in such a 

manner as to honor their confidence in us.
 Keep us humble when we make good decisions, reminding us that it is You 

who is the champion of all good things. If perhaps, we should make a poor or 
wrong decision, provide a roadmap of correction, that our work and actions 

might always reflect our true character.
 In the book of Job, it teaches that “sound wisdom has two sides.” Might we 

always pick the side which would honor You. 
 We lift the families of all these gathered here today. You are intimately aware 
of any difficult decisions they might be facing. We pray Your protection and 

assurance upon each as they navigate any waters of decision making 
without their helpmate beside them.

I pray in Jesus Name -  Amen
 

The Pledge of Allegiance was led by Rep. Hoheisel.
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INTRODUCTION OF BILLS AND CONCURRENT RESOLUTIONS

The following bills were introduced and read by title:

HB 2490, AN ACT concerning children and minors; relating to juvenile offenders; 
limiting overall case length limit extensions to 90 days per extension; amending K.S.A. 
2023 Supp. 38-2391 and repealing the existing section, by None.

HB 2491, AN ACT concerning the law enforcement training center; abolishing the 
law enforcement training center fund; transferring all moneys and liabilities of such 
fund to  the  state  general  fund;  crediting moneys to  the  state  general  fund that  had 
previously been credited to the law enforcement training center fund; amending K.S.A. 
8-145, 8-1,177, 12-4117, 20-362 and 74-5619 and repealing the existing sections, by 
None.

HB 2492, AN ACT concerning abortion; prohibiting abortion procedures, exceptions; 
providing a private cause of action for civil enforcement of such prohibition; amending 
K.S.A. 65-2401, 65-2837, 65-6731, 65-67a01, 76-3308 and 79-32,195 and K.S.A. 2023 
Supp. 60-1906, 79-32,182b, 79-32,261 and 79-3606 and repealing the existing sections; 
also repealing K.S.A. 65-4a02, 65-4a03, 65-4a04, 65-4a05, 65-4a06, 65-4a07, 65-4a08, 
65-4a09,  65-4a10,  65-4a11, 65-4a12, 65-6702, 65-6703, 65-6704, 65-6705, 65-6707, 
65-6709, 65-6710, 65-6711, 65-6712, 65-6714, 65-6715, 65-6721, 65-6722, 65-6724, 
65-6725,  65-6726,  65-6741,  65-6743,  65-6744,  65-6745,  65-6746,  65-6747,  65-6748 
and 65-6749 and K.S.A. 2023 Supp. 65-4a01, 65-6701, 65-6708, 65-6716, 65-6723 and 
65-6742, by  Representatives Murphy,  Fairchild, Garber,  Hill,  Jacobs,  Poetter,  Rhiley 
and Seiwert.

COMMUNICATIONS FROM STATE OFFICERS

From Kris W. Kobach, Attorney General; in accordance with K.S.A. 75-7c16(b) of 
the Kansas Personal and Family Protection Act; Statistical Report. 

From  Gabrielle  Hull,  Legislative  Analyst,  and  Dale  Brungardt,  Interim  Deputy 
Commissioner of Education, Kansas State Department of Education, in accordance with 
K.S.A. 72-5462(f); Capital Improvement State Aid Requests since July 1, 2016. 

From  Laura  Howard,  Secretary,  Kansas  Department  for  Aging  and  Disability 
Services;  pursuant  to  K.S.A.  59-29a11(e);  Annual  Report  to  the  Governor  and 
Legislature. 

From KDADS, Secretary's Annual Report on 988. 
From  KDADS,  Crisis  Stabilization  for  Individuals  with  Intellectual  and 

Developmental Disabilities in Kansas; 2023 Annual Report.

The complete reports are kept on file and open for inspection in the office of the 
Chief Clerk.
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CHANGE OF CONFEREES

Speaker Hawkins announced the appointment of Reps.  A. Smith,  Bergkamp and 
Sawyer to replace Reps. Sutton, Penn and Neighbor as conferees on HB 2284.

On motion of Rep. Croft, the House recessed until 1:15 p.m.
__________________________________

The House met pursuant to recess with Speaker Hawkins in the chair. 

It being the hour in accordance with  HCR 5019  to meet in joint session with the 
Senate  to  hear  the  message  of  the  Chief  Justice,  Reps.  Blew,  Thomas  and 
Schlingensiepen escorted Senate President Masterson and members of the Senate to 
seats in the House.

Reps. Titus, Lewis and Vaughn and Senators Warren and Haley escorted the Supreme 
Court to seats in the House.  

STATE OF THE JUDICIARY
January 10, 2024

Chief Justice Marla Luckert
Mr.  Speaker,  Mr.  President,  Governor  Kelly,  other  elected  officials,  Legislators, 

honored  guests,  my  judicial  branch  colleagues,  and  my  fellow  Kansans—Good 
afternoon.

 Thank you, Speaker Hawkins for the opportunity to provide a report on the state of 
the Kansas judiciary. Thank you, President Masterson for agreeing to the scheduling. I 
am deeply honored to speak to this special joint session of the Legislature.

 Before  dawn  on  October  12,  affiliates  of  a  Russian-based  ransomware  group 
infiltrated  the  computer  systems  of  the  Kansas  judicial  branch.  In  doing  so,  they 
attacked one of the foundational institutions of our democratic society—one of the three 
branches of our government. These criminals acted against all Kansans, our state, and 
our democratic institutions.

 Though the source and scope of the incident was not immediately clear, we would 
later learn the Kansas judicial branch had been struck by a ransomware attack. Sadly, 
we are far from alone in facing such attacks. According to a 2022 FBI Internet Crime 
report, government facilities are the third most-targeted infrastructure sector for such 
attacks.  Multiple courts around the country have suffered similar incidents in recent 
years, including one just shortly before October 12.

 On the morning of  October  12,  the  information services  team in our  Office  of 
Judicial  Administration  began  to  troubleshoot  a  network  outage.  They  discovered 
critical servers housed in the Kansas Judicial Center were inaccessible. These servers 
support case processing and other key operations in our administrative offices, district 
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courts,  and  appellate  courts.  The  team  quickly  mitigated  lateral  movement  of  any 
potential  malware  by  disconnecting  systems  from external  access.  This  step  meant 
electronic systems were turned off across the state. 

 The Office of Judicial Administration called on experts—essentially, cybersecurity 
emergency  responders.  It  also  collaborated  with  the  executive  branch's  chief 
information technology officer and law enforcement. 

 As our recovery continued, we relied on these experts as we navigated the various 
phases of forensic work, system decontamination, restoration, and fortification. Though 
we'd initially hoped for a swift recovery, we learned from our experts that we could not 
just  clean and  restore  our  systems;  we  had  to  carefully  fortify  them because,  once 
hacked, the likelihood of another attack increases. 

 The emergency responders'  investigation revealed ransomware on the encrypted 
systems, but we had working backups and the tools and expertise of experts, making 
recovery of our data feasible. The forensic examination confirmed the cybercriminals' 
claim that they had exfiltrated some data. We are working hard to determine what and 
whose personal information has been compromised by the criminal actors so we can 
notify those individuals. 

 As  these  and  other  details  emerged,  it  became  clear  we  needed  to  implement 
alternative business practices to keep courts running. Courts across the state reverted to 
old school methods, including paper filings. We communicated to the public about how 
to use the paper environment. 

 We  also  maintained  contact  with  the  governor,  legislative  leaders,  and  law 
enforcement to keep them apprised of the situation, as well as to hear their concerns and 
advice. As I and my fellow justices said in a public statement after the attack:

 "[T]hroughout  this  incident,  our  decisions  have  been  guided  by  our 
foundational  values.  Chief  among  those  is  our  dedication  to  upholding  and 
abiding by the rule of law. By adhering to those values at this profoundly trying 
time,  we  [have  sought]  to  demonstrate  that  no  malicious  element  is  more 
powerful than the rule of law and the institutions that abide by it."
 Those values guided us to the decision that we would not pay a ransom. 
 As  we  worked  through  recovery  and  restoration,  the  Office  of  Judicial 

Administration and our court staff across the state have adopted an all-hands-on-deck 
approach. Many have sacrificed evenings, weekends, vacations, and holiday time, and 
otherwise  given  incredible  service  to  bring  back  electronic  services  as  quickly  and 
safely as possible and to implement various workarounds so our courts could operate 
without key electronic resources. 

 Even with our staff's dedicated service, things have progressed more slowly than 
we would like, in part, because our top priority has been to protect Kansans. Experts 
have  repeatedly  told  us  that  no  system  is  impenetrable,  and  constant  vigilance  is 
essential.  They assisted in a full review of our system and made recommendations to 
better protect against sophisticated cyberattacks. We have implemented new protections 
as well as measures to limit damage and aid quicker recovery if another penetration 
does occur. 
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 As of today, our centralized case management system has been restored, and with it 
the free public portal that allows quick access to electronic court records. As I speak, 
electronic filing is being restored in some districts. The remaining districts should have 
efiling restored over the next two weeks. We are optimistic that the full functionality of 
our systems, including appellate efiling, is on the near horizon. 

 I  express  my deepest  appreciation  to  the  Office  of  Judicial  Administration  and 
district and appellate court employees for their tireless work. I am also grateful to the 
Governor's Office, the Office of Information Technology Services, the Legislature, and 
legislative leadership for their partnership, understanding, and assistance. I express my 
deep  sorrow that  Kansans  suffered  because  these  criminals  attacked  our  system of 
justice, and I thank my fellow Kansans for their patience and support.

 The past several months have been an extraordinary education for our state. One 
lesson is that we are stronger when all three branches of government come together to 
work  on  issues  that  confront  our  state,  including  strengthening  and  protecting  our 
electronic governmental infrastructure from cyberattacks. Our interconnections in the 
cybersecurity world were highlighted over 25 years ago by the United States Supreme 
Court  as it  addressed early efforts to apply laws intended for the physical  world to 
cyberspace.  At  that  time,  Justice  Sandra  Day  O'Connor  noted  the  malleability  of 
cyberspace and its "interconnection of electronic pathways" that allowed users to mask 
their identities. Still, she observed that "[c]yberspace undeniably reflects some form of 
geography." 

 We in the judicial branch have seen firsthand how that geography can show little 
reverence for our articulated boundaries, laws, and norms. Our experience highlighted 
our literal interconnectedness and shared vulnerabilities. Though we exist as separate 
branches of government, these are realities we must confront together. I am grateful for 
the steps we have already taken in that direction and for the ongoing discussions about 
future cybersecurity collaboration. 

 As Chief Justice, I appreciate—and seek to foster—interbranch collaboration and 
cooperation.  I  am convinced  we  have  the  biggest  effect  on  the  pressing  needs  of 
Kansans  when  we  work  together  to  find  solutions.  Recently,  the  three  branches  of 
government have joined forces to tackle significant problems that affect those involved 
with the judicial system—mental illness, our shortage of attorneys and other resources 
in rural Kansas, and issues surrounding our child welfare cases. 

 As I reported to you last year, the three branches came together for a Mental Health 
Summit the judicial branch organized in 2022. The energy from this summit continued 
in 2023. Local teams and a statewide team continue to collaborate. New mental health 
treatment  courts  have  opened  across  the  state,  and  we  continue  to  expand  assisted 
outpatient  treatment  programs.  These  evidence-based  courts  promote  recovery  and 
reduce harmful behavior, hospitalization, and emergency room use. Redirecting these 
individuals to long-term solutions also reduces costs by breaking the cycle of repeat 
interactions with the justice system. 

 Beyond the mental health courts, our specialty court efforts continue to grow. In 
2023, three new veteran treatment courts were opened in Leavenworth, Sedgwick, and 
Shawnee counties. And we conducted many specialty court graduations to celebrate a 
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participant's completion of all the requirements the specialty court asks of them.
 Individuals involved in these courts are required to be in court weekly, submit to 

regular drug testing, answer to judges and their fellow participants about their progress, 
and work with a large team of judicial  partners.  The program is considerably more 
intensive than typical probation. The results demonstrate the value of the added effort as 
these courts are consistently effective in addressing mental health, behavioral health and 
addiction issues, and breaking the cycle of recidivism.

 We  have  also  started  a  new  specialty  court  initiative.  This  grew  out  of  a 
conversation I had last session with Senator Molly Baumgardner about concerns related 
to our state's approach to child welfare cases. From that conversation our newest three-
branch collaboration was born and has already resulted in two initiatives led by Justice 
Melissa Standridge.  

 Establishing a family treatment specialty court is one of those initiatives. In 2024, 
in partnership with the Department for Children and Families, district courts in three 
counties—Miami, Lyon, and Cowley—will pilot family treatment courts. This unique 
specialty court focuses on child abuse or neglect cases in which parental substance use 
is a contributing factor. Like other specialty courts, a team of judges, court personnel, 
attorneys,  treatment  professionals,  and other  community partners  will  collaborate  to 
develop  plans  for  children  to  have  a  safe  and  permanent  home and  for  parents  to 
achieve a stable recovery. I look forward to these courts becoming operational and to 
seeing the benefits they will bring to our communities. 

 Before I leave the subject of specialty courts, I want to recognize the work of a 
committee you created by statute that is dedicated to ensuring the efficacy and viability 
of  these  courts.  Senator  Kellie  Warren,  Representative  Stephen  Owens,  and  House 
Minority Leader Vic Miller are members of this committee. I thank each of them for 
their willingness to serve.

 Turning back to our collaboration about child welfare cases, we kicked off a second 
initiative  last  August.  President  Masterson,  House  Majority  Leader  Chris  Croft, 
Secretary Laura Howard, Justice Standridge, and I addressed several hundred attendees 
at  a  judicial  branch training on child  welfare.  We announced an upcoming two-day 
Child Welfare Summit scheduled for this April in Topeka. 

 Like  the  Mental  Health  Summit  in  2022,  the  main  goal  of  the  Child  Welfare 
Summit is to provide a space for collaboration between the branches of government and 
between government and our community partners. To facilitate this, we have invited 
multidisciplinary teams from each judicial district. Using strategies and best practices 
discussed at the summit, each team will be asked to design a local action plan with 
specific strategies and practices that will strengthen families and improve outcomes for 
children.  Even at this early stage,  post-summit plans are underway and will include 
technical assistance to support implementation of team action plans by each judicial 
district.

 The planning committee has been working throughout 2023 to develop a powerful 
lineup  of  speakers  and  presentations.  I  personally  thank  Representative  Susan 
Concannon,  Representative Owens,  and Senator  Baumgardner  for  their  participation 
and their input into the different topics and issues to be discussed. 
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 The changes and discussions planned for the Child Welfare Summit, I believe, will 
help build a path for a better system for Kansas children and their parents. 

 Another collaborative effort has focused on addressing the lack of justice resources 
in rural Kansas. As many of you have experienced in your communities, rural Kansas is 
facing a severe shortage of attorneys and of other resources to assist those who become 
involved in the justice system.  

 In 2022, I signed an order creating the Rural Justice Initiative. This initiative, led by 
Justice  K.J.  Wall,  includes  interested  parties  from  all  three  branches  of  state 
government,  the  legal  and  business  communities,  law  schools,  and  nonprofit  and 
community organizations. 

 The Rural Justice Initiative has met throughout 2023—including meeting in Great 
Bend on the invitation of Representative Tory Marie Blew, who serves on the initiative. 
During  its  Great  Bend  meeting,  the  group  hosted  a  roundtable  discussion  to  hear 
individuals from the area describe the impact the attorney shortage has on the business 
community. Members of the initiative also heard from a panel of young attorneys in 
Dodge City. The young attorneys discussed their challenges as well as their love for 
their communities and the richness of their lives in rural Kansas. 

 Along with Representative Blew, Senator Elaine Bowers has worked tirelessly for 
this committee and been an advocate for rural Kansas. We are incredibly grateful for 
Senator Bowers and Representative Blew's advocacy and commitment. The initiative 
will continue its work in 2024 and is starting to draft recommendations. I look forward 
to reading the final report and working with the Legislature and the governor's office to 
discuss how we can act on the committee's recommendations. 

 The final collaboration I want to highlight relates to the investment you have made 
in the Kansas judicial branch. I express my appreciation for your support in effecting 
historic,  momentous  change  in  judicial  funding.  In  the  last  few  years,  you  have 
improved employee salaries, removed the judicial branch reliance on fee funds, created 
additional administrative and district court positions that help strengthen the backbone 
of our system, and added cost of living increases to help offset inflationary costs. In 
2023, you strengthened the judiciary through passing Senate Bill 229. As many of you 
have heard me say, increasing judicial pay to a competitive salary has been a long-time 
goal for the judicial branch. Through enacting SB 229, you and the governor's office 
helped  us  implement  a  formula  linked  to  a  percentage  of  a  federal  judge's  salary; 
application of this formula will increase judge salaries to the average paid in our four 
surrounding states. If nothing else, you are probably incredibly grateful that I need not 
elaborate on judicial salaries today. Instead, I express enormous gratitude on behalf of 
judges across the state, and I move on.

 As we turn to fiscal year 2025, as business owners, employers, and employees, you 
understand the market continues to impact salaries and wages.  Our fiscal year 2025 
budget asks for a cost-of-living increase for our non-judge employees. We continue to 
make this request to prevent erosion of our collective work in the past years to bring 
judicial  branch employee pay to  the current market  rate.  The last  few months have 
reaffirmed that  our  judicial  branch  employees  —our  clerks,  court  services  officers, 
court administrators, court reporters, and others—provide critical services to the people 
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of Kansas. 
 As has also become even clearer recently, the Office of Judicial Administration has 

significant  responsibilities  helping  our  district  courts.  Our  fiscal  year  2025  budget 
request also focuses on positions to strengthen the Office of Judicial Administration's 
ability to meet these responsibilities. Our priority is new cybersecurity positions. But 
our budget request also asks for additional positions to continue to tighten financial 
controls and to audit those processes. Other requested positions would support district 
courts in meeting the needs of litigants, witnesses, jurors, and others. These employees 
would also develop resources to make it  easier to successfully navigate the judicial 
system. 

 These employees are  the  engine of the judicial  branch,  and this budget request 
reflects their importance. We appreciate that you have recognized and understand our 
needs as we work diligently to address the justice concerns of Kansans. We are grateful.

 As we begin 2024, I am immensely proud of my judicial branch colleagues. They 
have once again risen to meet unexpected challenges, and I thank them for pushing 
onward, through adversity, trepidation, and fatigue. I want you to know that it is clear 
from talking with staff that they press on not only because it is their job to do so, but 
because they deeply love their communities and know what it means when access to the 
court system is limited—even temporarily. 

 Earlier  I  mentioned  Justice  O'Connor  and  her  efforts  to  address  early  legal 
challenges related to cyberspace. In closing, I want to share other remarks from Justice 
O'Connor.  These  remarks  not  only  befit  the  overriding  theme  of  interbranch 
collaboration and cooperation, but they also befit our nation's tribute to and mourning of 
the recent loss of Justice O'Connor, who worked tirelessly to promote the understanding 
of all three branches of government. In her retirement, she founded I-Civics an online 
resource for civics education, and she inspired others to do more to foster our fellow 
Americans understanding of our government. 

 In her career she was not just a trial court judge and the first woman justice on the 
United States Supreme Court, she also was the first female majority leader of any state 
legislative  upper  house.  These  experiences  gave  her  a  special  understanding  of  the 
importance  of  the  checks  and  balances  between  the  three  branches,  as  well  as  the 
powerful  impact  of  interbranch  collaborative  efforts.  She  inspires  us  to  protect  our 
democratic institutions and the rule of law. She also inspires us to continue our service 
to each other, saying, "Whether acting in the legal, governmental, or private realm, one 
concerned  and  dedicated  person  can  meaningfully  affect  what  some  consider  an 
uncaring world. So give freely of yourself always to your family, your friends, your 
community, and your country. The world will pay you back many times over." 

 I,  for  one,  know I have been paid back with countless blessings,  including my 
family  who supports  me  in  my service.  I  thank  my husband  and  my other  family 
members for that support, including our oldest daughter and our oldest granddaughter 
who are sitting with my husband in the gallery. My family and the families of other 
judicial  branch employees have made personal  sacrifices  over the  past  many weeks 
while our employees worked to bring operations back to normal. I want to publicly 
thank all those families for their support as well. 
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 I feel privileged to serve this state and my fellow Kansans, and I suspect all in this 
room feel the same. Let us continue to give freely to our fellow Kansans and to our 
communities so that we all may succeed and better our great state. 

 
On motion of Rep. Croft, the House recessed until 6:00 p.m.

____________________________

The House met pursuant to recess with Speaker Hawkins in the chair. 

It being the hour in accordance with  HCR 5019  to meet in joint session with the 
Senate to hear the message of the Governor, Reps. Owens, Clifford and Hoye escorted 
Senate President Masterson and members of the Senate to seats in the House.

Reps. Humphries, Maughan, and Osman and Senators Warren and Corson escorted 
members of the Supreme Court to seats in the House.

Reps. Ellis, Pickert and Featherston and Senators Baumgartner and Pittman escorted 
the Lt. Governor to a seat in the House.

Reps. W. Carpenter, Essex and  Meyer  and  Senators  Bowers and Reddi escorted 
the Governor to the rostrum.

GOVERNOR KELLY'S COMPLETE TEXT
OF THE STATE OF THE STATE

Mr. Speaker…Mr. President…Madam Chief Justice and the entire Kansas Supreme 
Court…members  of  my  Cabinet…leaders  of  the  Kansas  tribes…and  all  the 
constitutional officers and legislators assembled – it  is  an honor  to  speak with you 
tonight. 

 It is also my honor to welcome Lieutenant Governor David Toland and his family: 
his wife Beth, and their children Caroline and William.  

 This time last year, I stood here and reviewed the tremendous turnaround our state 
had made in just  four years:  Four  straight years  of balanced budgets…four straight 
years of fully funding schools…landing the largest economic development project in 
the history of our state. I declared the state of our state to be very strong.  

 And, while achieving excellence is hard…sustaining that excellence is even harder. 
Yet that’s exactly what we’ve done, together. 

 Last year, Kansas attracted more business investment per capita than any other state 
in the country. This year, Kansas is #1 – again. 

  Two years ago, thanks to that influx of new jobs, we hit record-low unemployment 
rates. So we encouraged more Kansans to join the labor force, and gave them the tools 
and training they needed. Now, there are more Kansans working than ever before. 

 We closed the ‘Bank of KDOT,’ ensuring that infrastructure dollars were actually 
used  for  roads,  bridges,  trains,  and  broadband.  This  year  alone,  my administration 
worked on 450 infrastructure projects – and we connected another 9,000 homes and 
businesses to high-speed internet. 
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 We  made  record  investments  to  repair  our  foster  care  system,  keep  families 
together, and improve mental health access. The work has paid off.  Today, there are 
fewer children entering our foster care system than at any point in our state’s recorded 
history. 

 We passed $1 billion of tax cuts for families, for veterans, for homeowners, for 
farmers and ranchers. That’s 1 billion dollars in tax cuts.  

 Then, we came together – Republicans and Democrats – to do even more: we axed 
the food tax.  

 Just last week, we saw the food tax reduced again – putting an additional $150 
million dollars back into the pockets of Kansans. 

 Before we know it,  the food tax won’t  exist  at all.  In 2025 – or,  perhaps,  even 
sooner – it will be totally axed, gone, never to be levied again.  

 I’m proud to stand here and tell you, without hesitation, that again, the state of our 
state is strong. 

 But … I’m also here to tell you: We’re going to keep making it stronger.   
 Now, it’s not like we haven’t made any mistakes. Like,  when I thought I  could 

design the new state license plate from my home computer…now that was a mistake.   
 When you make a mistake, you own it and then you fix it. 

 So, we did the right thing. We put the new designs to a vote of the people -- because 
in  Kansas,  when the people  strongly support  something,  we listen to  them and act 
accordingly. Right?   

 Please…hold that thought, I’ll come back to it in a few minutes. 
 By  listening  to  Kansans…by  prioritizing  fiscal  responsibility  and  steady 

governance, we’ve built a solid foundation for our state. Now, we’re positioned to look 
ahead to the future. To stop worrying about each monthly revenue report, and instead to 
dream big about the next year … the next decade…the next century. 

 As we move Kansas forward, it’s critical that we not lose sight of what makes our 
state unique. That we preserve what it means to be a Kansan…what’s fundamental to 
our identity. And that would be rural Kansas. 

 Kansas is, at its heart, a small-town kind of state. One million people – a third of 
our population – live in communities with fewer than 40 people per square mile. The 
people who work in  our state’s most important industry don’t wear suits; they wear 
boots and jeans. We pride ourselves on being salt-of-the-earth people who work hard 
but who always take time to look after our neighbors.  

 That’s not to say our more urban centers aren’t important – of course they are. But 
in so many ways, they depend upon our rural areas. They depend upon the crops grown 
in Western Kansas, the energy produced in Central Kansas, tourism on hunting grounds 
in Southeast Kansas. When rural Kansans are doing well, all Kansans do well. 

 That’s why we’ve made empowering our rural communities a focal point of our 
administration. First, we created the Office of Rural Prosperity; then, we revived the 
Main Street Program to rebuild the downtowns of our small cities.  

 And thanks to Lieutenant Governor Toland and the Department of Commerce, more 
businesses are opening in small towns across our state.  
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 Cherryvale  recently  secured a $400 million-dollar  soybean crushing plant.  Near 
Colby, McCarty Family Farms will be cutting the ribbon on their dairy plant this spring. 
And in Wathena, Summit Truck Bodies will soon finish its facility expansion.  

 But, we know we still have issues to address. Small towns struggle to attract the 
workers they need. Safe, affordable housing is hard to come by, while property taxes 
continue to climb. Too many of our kids and grandkids move away from home in search 
of  better  opportunities;  and,  tragically,  we’re  losing  too  many  of  our  farmers  and 
ranchers to suicide. 

 Many of you know this. Like me, you’re talking all the time with Kansans who are 
worried about the future.  

 That future – the future of rural Kansas – is what I want to address this evening. 
 Because, as strong as we are as a state overall, if we’re going to reach new heights, 

we can’t just support growth in Overland Park, in Wichita, and in Lawrence. Garden 
City, Independence, and Goodland need our attention, too. 

 Tonight, I want to talk about five of the challenges facing rural communities and 
what we – as governor and as the legislature – can do to address them. These are not 
only my priorities for this upcoming session, but for the rest of my time in office…five 
areas in which we can create a better future for rural Kansas, and thus, for our state as a 
whole. 

 Let’s start with healthcare. Simply put, our rural hospitals are not doing well. In just 
the past decade, eight have closed down – including Herington Hospital, which shut its 
doors  in  October  after  104  years  in  operation.  Soon  after  that,  Ft.  Scott  lost  its 
emergency room – a gut punch to a community already reeling from the loss of its 
hospital four years ago.  

 59 more Kansas hospitals are in jeopardy of following suit. 
  That’s 59 out of 102 – more than half.  
 Because so many of our hospitals are hanging on by a thread, they’re forced to 

increase costs for patients,  to lay off healthcare and other essential  workers,  to stop 
offering important services. Then, counties often resort to raising property taxes in a 
last-ditch effort to keep those hospitals afloat…and, when that fails, Kansans must drive 
longer and longer distances for basic care. 

 So much of the problem boils down to one thing: far too many Kansans don’t have 
health  insurance.  In  particular,  working  Kansans  who  don’t  have  employer-based 
insurance but who make too much money to qualify for our current Medicaid program. 
These are Kansans who work at the local hair salon or barbershop, who care for your 
elderly parent at the nursing home, who watch your kids so you can work.  

 Now, remember when I was talking about license plates, and what I said about 
listening to  Kansans when they  strongly support  something?...Like  when over  70% 
support something?  

 If you’re listening, you know we’re talking about the vast majority of Kansans who 
want Medicaid Expansion. 

 Support  for  Medicaid  Expansion  has  grown  by  leaps  and  bounds.  We’ve  seen 
leaders in communities like Hays and Russell, sheriffs and faith leaders, farmers and 
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ranchers, and a cross-section of business leaders, jump on the bandwagon.  
 But I’ve also heard the opposition’s concerns about the cost and about fairness. 
 Last month, I proposed a bill that was crafted with their concerns in mind – the 

Cutting Healthcare Costs for All Kansans Act.  
 For those of you worried that Medicaid Expansion will allow “able-bodied adults” 

to  scam  the  system  –  the  bill  includes  a  work  requirement  with  commonsense 
exemptions for veterans, caregivers, students, and people with medical conditions. 

 For those concerned that county jails have been shouldering the cost for medical 
care for inmates, this ensures that they can instead put that money toward public safety. 

 And, for those concerned about cost, it’s revenue-neutral. It comes at no additional 
cost to taxpayers.  

 Once  again.  Health  care  coverage  for  150,000  Kansans.  Cost-savings  for  most 
everyone. We protect our rural hospitals. And Kansas taxpayers pay nothing extra?    
 That’s a deal just about anyone would take.  

 This should not be a partisan issue, and in fact, I believe that if the issue were put to 
a vote today, the majority of you in this chamber would support it. Yet there are some 
who  are  so  adamantly  opposed  to  expansion  that  they  won’t  even  give  you  the 
opportunity to debate and to vote.  

 They dismiss the vast majority of Kansans who support Medicaid Expansion… 
 They stand by as states like California, New York, and every single one of our 

neighboring  states  take  our  federal  tax  dollars  to  support  their hospitals  and  their 
economies…  

 They look away as rural, elderly citizens have to drive farther and farther for care – 
or just go without. 

 They say that Medicaid Expansion is not a silver bullet for our rural hospitals. You 
know what? I  agree.  Of course it’s not going to solve every challenge facing rural 
healthcare. But it’s a critical part of the solution. We can’t solve the problem without it. 

 At this point, not expanding Medicaid is akin to giving up on your rural hospitals, 
your rural communities, your rural constituents. I refuse to do that. And you should too. 

 The  Cutting  Healthcare  Costs  for  All  Kansans  Act  will  be  introduced  in  both 
chambers next week. Let’s stop ignoring our constituents and give this bill a hearing by 
Kansas Day. On the 163rd anniversary of our state entering the greatest democracy in 
the world, Kansans deserve a debate – and then a vote – on Medicaid Expansion. 

Okay, so we’ve dealt with rural health care. Now let’s talk about saving our  rural 
public schools. 90% of Kansas kids go to public school – and in rural areas, where there 
are hardly any private schools – that number’s closer to 100%. 

 When I first ran for office, I pledged to be the Education Governor. To make fixing 
our school system my number one focus.

 It’s what our state needed. It’s what our rural communities needed.
Because several years back, when our state faced a severe budget crisis – it was our 

rural schools that took the hardest hit.
I’m proud now to report that this past year, my fifth year in office, was also the fifth 
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straight year we came together as Republicans and Democrats to fully fund our public 
schools.  

 That consistent investment is paying off. Right now, our high school graduation rate 
is the highest it’s ever been…more of our students are going on to college or getting 
work  credentials  than  ever  before…and  the  number  of  students  needing  remedial 
instruction has dropped dramatically.  

 I’ve  said  our  state  is  back  on  track  economically  –  it’s  also  back  on  track 
academically.  

 Yet some want to turn us back, to reverse the progress we’ve made – by diverting 
public education dollars to private schools, or flat out stripping rural  schools of the 
funds they need to stay open. 

 So tonight, let me be crystal clear: I will not let that happen.  
 I will continue to reject vouchers and any attempt to send public education dollars 

to private schools.  
 Vouchers will crush our rural schools, plain and simple. 
 Our teachers don’t support vouchers. 
 Our local officials don’t support vouchers. 
 And Kansans don’t support vouchers.  
 Believe me, if you represent a rural area and you’re out there pushing for vouchers, 

you’ll be hearing from parents back home – wondering why you’ve turned your back on 
their schools, and why you’ve prioritized private schools hundreds of miles away. 

 Last session, I brought out my veto pen to protect our rural schools that were facing 
massive and immediate funding cuts.  

 The district facing the largest cut was USD 225, in Fowler. You’ll find Fowler on 
the drive between Liberal and Dodge City – it calls itself “a small town with a big 
heart.”  

 You know, if I had not line-item vetoed the school funding bill last year, Fowler’s 
budget would have been cut by 25%. And that district would have closed.  

 And it’s not just the school district that would have suffered, it’s the entire town that 
would have suffered. In recent years, Fowler Schools has become more – not less – 
essential to its community. 

 Fowler has transformed unused space in its high school into a business incubator, 
spurring entrepreneurship.  It also started its  own daycare center,  allowing parents to 
participate in the workforce.  

 If  USD  225  were  to  close  its  doors  completely,  it  wouldn’t  just  shut  down 
classrooms…it would shut down businesses.

 But even more than that, the loss of local schools would mean the loss of a special 
way of life, going right at the heart of what it means to live in a small town. When kids 
have to take the bus to another town, miles away … you lose those grocery store run-ins 
with your kids’ teachers … you lose the bake sales, you lose the school plays, and you 
lose so much of what makes rural towns like Fowler special. 

 But the town of Fowler isn’t letting that happen. Fowler is fighting to protect its 
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way of life.   
 And  tonight,  I  want  to  recognize  the  people  who  have  led  those  efforts: 

Superintendent Jamie Wetig and School  Board President  TJ Milford.  Jamie and TJ, 
please stand to be recognized.  

 TJ and Jamie, like so many other educators across Kansas, are fighting for our rural 
schools, fighting for their communities. We must join them in that fight.  

 That’s why, for the 6th year in a row, my budget will fully fund Kansas schools. 
It’s also why my budget will put Kansas on track to fully fund special education.  
 Right now, because we’re not funding special education at the statutorily required 

amount, schools end up diverting funds from other areas, impacting students across the 
board.  

The idea that any Kansas school wouldn’t have the resources to educate students 
with special needs – that should be deeply upsetting to all of us.  

 So let’s do something about it. Our schools must be able to educate ALL of our 
children. 

 That also means our very youngest children. 
We can’t  wait  until  kindergarten to start  setting up our kids for a strong future. 

Children’s experiences from birth to 5 determine the trajectory of their entire lives, from 
social development to academic achievement to career success. 

 That is why I’m so focused on  early childhood. In my budget tomorrow, I’ll be 
proposing the largest single-year investment ever made in our state’s early childhood 
system. 

 A large  part  of  that  investment  will  go  toward  solving  our  state’s  child  care 
shortage. Over half of Kansas families in search of child care cannot find an open slot – 
forcing many parents to quit their jobs. And the shortages are worst in our rural areas. 

 That’s bad for our children, stressful for our parents, and, at a time when every 
business is desperate for workers, it slows down our economy.  

 We’ve begun to chip away at the need. Between May of 2022 and August of 2023, 
we’ve added more than 6,800 child care slots across the state. We also provided tax 
credits to make it easier for businesses to provide child care for their employees. 

 But we still have so much more to do.  
 We need to eliminate the red tape that makes it difficult for families and child care 

providers to access services.  
 Right now, if a daycare center wants to set up shop, it must work with one state 

agency to get licensed, another to receive workforce support, and a third to get funding. 
There are too many barriers, too many portals, too much hassle. We need to fix it. 

 Last  year,  I  created a  task force charged with streamlining our  early  childhood 
services into a single entity. 

 The task force met throughout the year and presented their recommendations last 
month. 

 Tonight, I’m building on their plan and calling for all early childhood services to be 
put under one roof – the “Office of Early Childhood.”  
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 Soon, I’ll be putting forward a bill to consolidate those services, creating a one-
stop-shop for young families, childcare providers, and businesses. 

 I  know many of  you  are  also  passionate  about  improving  our  early  childhood 
system. We have an opportunity this year to work together to make government more 
efficient and more effective, and to address a major problem for Kansas families. 

 Now, we are able to make such important investments in our schools and early 
childhood  system  because  we’ve  grown  our  economy and  managed  the  state  in  a 
fiscally responsible manner. 

 Here in Kansas, instead of having to cut funding for essential services like other 
states  are  experiencing,  we  are  not  only  able  to  increase  investments,  we  can  also 
address my next priority: the far-too-high cost of living. 

As I said earlier, we’ve cut taxes for Kansans – by over one billion dollars in total.
But with so many working families still struggling, all of us can agree that we need to 

cut taxes again.

We must get that money back into Kansans’ pockets – and we will – in a fiscally 
responsible and targeted way. In a way that doesn’t threaten progress on all the other 
issues Kansans care about – our schools, our roads, foster care, and public safety.  

 And unfortunately, that’s exactly what one proposal – the flat tax – would do. 
 The flat tax came up last year, and I expect it’ll come up again this year, despite the 

fact that it only benefits the super wealthy while doing little to nothing for working, 
middle class Kansans. 

 You know, Arizona legislators passed a flat tax in 2021. And now, they’re facing a 
very significant budget shortfall.  Guess where they’re turning for cuts? Their public 
schools, their law enforcement, and their infrastructure. 

 We  have  been  down  that  road  before  –  and  we  can’t  go  back.  Not  back  to 
Brownback, not back to four-day school weeks. Not back to crumbling roads, falling 
down bridges, all because some politicians want to push through another reckless tax 
experiment. 

 On Monday, I joined Republican and Democrat legislators to propose a responsible, 
comprehensive, and affordable plan that benefits every Kansan.  

 It starts by doing what we should have done in the first place: Completely eliminate 
the grocery tax on food. No waiting until 2025 – we owe it to Kansans to do it now. 

 Next, we need to provide relief for our retirees – something I know is of the utmost 
importance to many of us here. Our seniors have worked hard their entire lives, paying 
into Social Security so that they can enjoy a reasonable retirement.  

 Their next  chapter  in life  shouldn’t  be spent worrying about how they’ll  afford 
essential medications or whether they can put food on the table. 

 So tonight, we’re proposing to completely eliminate state taxes on Social Security 
altogether.  

 But even more than Social Security, the tax hurting our seniors most is property tax. 
The reality is, as we see property values skyrocket in both rural and urban areas, elderly 
Kansans worry that they’ll be priced out of their homes – the homes where they raised 
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their kids, built their lives, and made precious memories. 
 That’s exactly what’s happening in Iola, Kansas. Mary Kay and David Heard have 

lived there for nearly their entire lives, running the local Western Auto Store and raising 
their three kids. 

 They retired in 2009, but they’ve remained committed members of the community, 
supporting  small  businesses  and  the  local  hospital.  But  despite  their  work,  they’ve 
watched as Iola’s population has slowly declined, in part because their neighbors and 
friends are being overwhelmed by property taxes.  

 To grow our population in rural areas, we can’t drive away the families who sustain 
our  communities.  That’s  why I’m  calling  on  the  legislature  to  raise  the  residential 
statewide property tax exemption from $42,000 to $100,000. It would provide folks like 
Mary Kay and David relief every year – and for 370,000 Kansas families, it would wipe 
out all or almost all of their state property tax bill.

That’s a property tax cut for 370,000 Kansas families.  
 Mary  Kay  and  David  are  here  tonight.  Would  you  both  please  stand  and  be 

recognized, representing the thousands of Kansans who would benefit from property tax 
relief? 

 I said the plan was comprehensive, and it is. In addition to taking on property taxes, 
to making life more affordable for our seniors … it also creates a back-to-school sales 
tax holiday…it increases the standard deduction so Kansans pay less when they file 
their taxes…and it helps every parent pay for child care. 

 So, let’s take the flat tax off the table once and for all. Instead, let’s come together 
around this plan – it benefits all Kansans, not just those at the top. It includes ideas from 
both Republicans and Democrats.  

 And,  most  importantly,  it  doesn’t  threaten  the  progress  on  all  the  other  issues 
Kansans care about. Let’s get this done. 

 On so many of the issues I’ve outlined tonight, we need to act now to improve the 
lives of rural Kansans. But the final challenge I want to address tonight is longer-term, 
and  it’s  one  that  threatens  the  viability  of  our  agriculture  industry  and  our  entire 
economy. And that’s our water crisis.  

 Right now, we’re seeing this crisis in small towns across the state. In Southeast 
Kansas, Caney recently had to close schools on Fridays and shut down public restrooms 
because of ancient, leaking pipes.  

 Meanwhile, parts of western Kansas have already seen wells dry up, and estimates 
show that others have less than 25 years to go. Think about that. Our next generation 
could be left with no usable water. 

 For too long, our state’s leaders have not been good stewards of both our budget 
AND of our natural resources.  

 That must end now.  The challenge of preserving our water quality and quantity 
illustrates what I said earlier – that an existential issue for rural Kansas is an existential 
issue for our entire state. 

 My goal for the rest of my term is to put Kansas on the path to resolving this crisis. 
Thankfully, by working together, we’re already made progress:  
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 Last year, the legislature passed a bipartisan bill that created a framework to ensure 
every community in Kansas is planning for the future… 

 In addition to fully funding the State Water Plan for the second year in a row, we 
invested an historic $35 million each of the next five years to deal with water issues… 

 And, we’re paying off water infrastructure debt early, giving us additional dollars to 
resolve the crisis.   

 It’s crucial that we build on that progress and empower even more stakeholders to 
take action. The good news is that we are in a better position than ever before to do 
that. 

 My budget proposal tomorrow will fully fund the State Water Plan for the third year 
in a row… 

 It will also include more funding for rural towns to update their water systems… 
 It will provide resources for the new Kansas Water Institute at K-State, to leverage 

expertise and develop innovative solutions to water challenges. 
 And, it will provide additional resources to help farmers and ranchers implement 

water-saving practices. 
 Those  practices  are  gaining  momentum  throughout  the  state.  More  and  more, 

Kansans are recognizing that we don’t have to choose between conserving water and 
growing the economy. That one is essential to the other.  

 That includes Kansans like Mitch Baalman, a fourth-generation farmer from Hoxie. 
His father started Groundwater Management District 4 in the 1970’s, recognizing even 
back then the need to safeguard our water. 

 From father to son, they’ve worked with other farmers in the area to, as Mitch puts 
it, “change the mentality and the culture” around water conservation.  

 He got together with some of his friends from church and from the neighborhood… 
to  start  a  Local  Enhanced  Management  Area  –  or,  as  we  know it,  a  LEMA –  to 
encourage other producers to do more with less water.  

 It wasn’t easy. Over five years, they held numerous public hearings, worked with 
customers, and partnered with the legislature to change statutes. But they’ve shown that, 
despite what many people believe, water is not an intractable issue. Sustainability  is 
possible.  

 Their LEMA has shown a nearly 30% reduction in water use, all while producers 
saved money and met their production goals. They are a model for other communities 
across the state, showing that coordinated, collective action on water conservation is 
good for our pocketbooks, and for our long-term economy. 

 Mitch and his wife Lola are here tonight. Please stand to be recognized. 
 Mitch, Lola, and others like them are making it possible to preserve the Kansas we 

all know and love. We owe it to ourselves, our children, and every future generation in 
Kansas to follow their lead and act now – before it’s too late. 

 I’ve spent a lot of time tonight talking about rural Kansas, asking big questions 
about its future.  

 We need to take those challenges head-on, not just because it’s a good thing to do 
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for individual rural communities, but because without those rural communities, we lose 
who we are as a state. 

 Thankfully, there’s a good reason to be optimistic about the future. Last month, the 
U.S. Department of Agriculture released a study showing that the population of rural 
areas is increasing for the first time in a decade.

In fact,  hear this: parts of rural Kansas are now growing 8 times faster than the 
national average.  

 Yet  too often,  it  seems as  though people  –  especially  here  in  the  statehouse – 
believe our rural communities are doomed to shrink…that our hospitals are doomed to 
close…that our schools are doomed to decline.  

 That we should just throw up our arms, as if there’s nothing we can do about it. I 
think that’s nonsense.  

 Here’s my message tonight:  Step up for  rural  Kansas.  Step up.  This must  be a 
priority -- when rural Kansas is strong, then Kansas is strong.  

 Now, maybe that’s something folks aren’t used to hearing from a Democrat. 
 But I didn’t get here yesterday; I know, from years and years of traveling this great 

state, from one small town to another -- that rural Kansas is not only the economic 
engine of our state. It’s our heart, it’s our core. It’s who we are. And it’s why we love 
Kansas. 

 Right  now,  we’re  in  a  position of  strength.  We’re  debating how to responsibly 
spend the surplus we have, not how to fill in the gaps. Think of how far we’ve come in 
the last five years. 

We got here by working together. And we’ll only succeed in building a brighter 
future – not just for rural Kansas, but for every corner of our state – by continuing to 
work together.   

 Now, many of you have been fighting this fight for years; and have the battle scars 
to prove it. 

 I encourage you to remember the words of that great Kansan, Ted Lasso, who said: 
“You know what the happiest animal on earth is? It’s a goldfish. You know why? It’s 
got a 10-second memory. So be a goldfish.” 

Let’s, all of us, be goldfish – and not let the divisions of the past prevent us from 
doing right by Kansans for their future. 

We have a unique opportunity to build on the progress we’ve made – and to truly 
make a lasting impact on the state we love, and the people we serve. 

 Thank you. Good night.  

On  motion  of  Rep.  Croft,  the  House  adjourned  pro  forma  until  11:00  a.m.  on 
Thursday, January 11, 2024. 

 JENNY HAUGH, JULIA WERNER, Journal Clerks.
SUSAN W. KANNARR, Chief Clerk.
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